
SANTA CLARA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 9, 2023
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Regular Meeting on Wednesday, August 9, 2023, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers of the Town Hall at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah. Notice of the time, place, and agenda of the meeting was provided to The Spectrum and each member of the governing body by emailing a copy of the Notice and Agenda to The Spectrum and also, along with any packet information, to the mayor and each council member, at least two days before the meeting. The meeting will be broadcast via YouTube linked on our website at https://sccity.org/meetings. 
Present:			Mayor Rick Rosenberg

Council Members:		Christa Hinton
				Leina Mathis
				Jarrett Waite
				
City Recorder:		Chris Shelley

City Manager:		Brock Jacobsen 

Others Present:		Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager
				Gary Hall, Power Director
				Ryan VonCannon, Parks, and Trails Director
				Andrew Parker, Fire Chief
				Cody Mitchell, Building Official

1. Call to Order.

Mayor Rick Rosenberg called the meeting to order at 5:03 p.m. and welcomed those present.  	

2. Opening Ceremony.

A. Pledge of Allegiance:  Leina Mathis.

B. Opening Comments (Invocation):  Linda VanWert, Buddhist Community, St. George Interfaith Council.

3. Conflicts and Disclosures.

There were no conflicts or disclosures. 

4. Working Agenda.

A. Public Hearing.

Consent Agenda.

i. Approval of Claims and Minutes:

· July 26, 2023, City Council Work Meeting.
· Claims through August 9, 2023.

ii. Calendar of Events:

· August 16, 2023, City Council Work Meeting - Cancelled.
· August 23, 2023, Regular City Council Meeting.
· August 30, 2023, Special City Council Work Meeting Combined with Ivins City Council.

Council Member Waite moved to APPROVE the Consent Agenda, as presented. Council Member Mathis seconded the motion. Vote on Motion: Council Member Mathis-Aye; Council Member Hinton-Aye; Council Member Waite-Aye. The motion passed unanimously.

B. General Business.

i. Santa Clara/Ivins City Fire Department Badge Pinning. Andrew Parker, Fire Chief. 

Fire Chief, Andrew Parker, reported that there are two vacancies in the Fire Department. As a result, there was an application process with a total of 48 applicants. There were both interviews and video-based testing. The top two candidates were present at the City Council Meeting and would be introduced. Timothy Mayhew was to begin this, and AJ Wear would begin the following week. One of the positions was full-time and the other part-time. 

Chief Parker introduced Mr. Mayhew to the Council and explained that he is originally from the east coast. His family had been involved in the Fire Department in Washington, DC, for over 100 years. Mr. Mayhew wanted to follow in their footsteps but still forge his own path.  In high school, he worked to obtain his Emergency Medical Technician (“EMT”) Basic Certification. He was able to obtain an athletic scholarship in his senior year. After high school, he volunteered his time with a local Fire Department until he was offered a paid position. Over the past nine years, he has worked for several agencies while practicing emergency medicine. Chief Parker shared some of the various locations and positions Mr. Mayhew had on his resume. While in Utah, he worked as a Firefighter/EMT Rescue Specialist and built a successful Wildland Program with the Cedar Mountain Fire Protection District and Dammeron Valley Fire and Rescue. While working with Dameon Valley Fire and Rescue, he became familiar with the Santa Clara/Ivins City Fire Department. Mr. Mayhew was drawn to the professionalism and work ethic of the organization and wanted to be involved. 

Mr. Wear was introduced to the Council. Chief Parker reported that he would fill the part-time position. Mr. Wear also worked for the Dammeron Valley Fire and Rescue on a part-time basis as a Firefighter/AEMT. He was born in northern California but moved to St. George as a child. Mr. Wear recently moved to Santa Clara and was learning more about the community. He prioritizes family and expresses gratitude for their support. It was noted that Mr. Wear initially joined the Santa Clara/Ivins City Fire Department as a Fire Explorer and became the Fire Explorer Chief. He worked alongside others in the organization and loved to learn from members. He planned to do everything possible to serve the community. 

The badge pinning was done for Messrs. Mayhew and Wear. City Recorder, Chris Shelley performed the Oath of Office. The new employees were sworn in and photographs were taken. 

ii. Discussion and Action to Consider Approval to Purchase a 2016 Sewer Camera Trailer for the Price of $50,000 from Washington City. Presented by Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director. 

Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen, reported that the agenda item relates to the purchase of a 2016 sewer camera trailer from Washington City. Currently, the City is spending $30,000 per year to camera the sewer system. By comparison, the 2016 sewer camera is priced at $50,000. Mr. Mouritsen suggested using $30,000 in the current budget for sewer line camera work to pay for Washington City. The remaining $20,000 will be paid to Washington City in the next budget year. It was clarified that Washington City is purchasing a new sewer camera trailer and gave Santa Clara the first option to purchase the used sewer camera trailer. Images of the trailer were reviewed. Mr. Mouritsen noted that there was a brand-new generator. The camera is mechanical and crawls down the sewer main. This particular camera has a lateral launch, which means it could go down the main line, but another camera could detach and go up the lateral at the same time. Images of the inside of the trailer were shared. The camera is run with a joystick after an operator outside of the trailer lowers the camera into the manhole. The person inside the trailer would record what is happening and look for any problems in the sewers. Mr. Mouritsen reported that the trailer also comes with a detached lateral camera. Additional images were shared. 

Mr. Mouritsen noted that there were many advantages to the purchase of the sewer camera trailer. Not only would it save money overtime, but if there was an emergency, the City would not need to schedule someone to come in and look into the issue. Council Member Mathis asked about the lifespan of the sewer camera trailer. Mr. Mouritsen estimated that the sewer camera trailer would easily last another 10 years. Santa Clara is not the size of Washington City, which used the cameras daily. In Santa Clara, the cameras would be used a few times a month unless there is an emergency. Council Member Mathis asked if Santa Clara employees can do the work, which was confirmed. Mr. Mouritsen reported that two employees have been sent over to receive training. There was also some familiarity with the system already. The Council wondered why Washington City was willing to let go of the sewer camera trailer. Mr. Mouritsen explained that a city of their size with their budget can afford a new sewer camera trailer. 

Council Member Mathis moved to APPROVE the Purchase of a 2016 Sewer Camera Trailer for the Price of $50,000 ($30,000 out of this budget year and $20,000 out of the next budget year), from Washington City, as presented. Council Member Hinton seconded the motion. Vote on Motion: Council Member Mathis-Aye; Council Member Hinton-Aye; Council Member Waite-Aye. The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council.

iii. Discussion on New Culinary Water Rate. Presented by Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director. 

Mr. Mouritsen reported that the above agenda item pertains to the new Culinary Water Rate. He reviewed a document that lists Wasatch Front Water Rates. The rates all start higher than in Santa Clara. Some ended lower and others higher. He thought it was important that Council Members look at what was being done elsewhere for comparison. Currently, Santa Clara is number five in the County in terms of water rates. With the proposed new rate, that position would move to number four. Washington, St. George, and Hurricane would have lower rates in that instance. 

Mr. Mouritsen distributed a sheet that included the current rate information as well as the proposed rate information. He took the residential usage through three-quarter inch meters with the usage of July 2023. The intention was to show what each tier would pay based on the proposed rate increase. In Tier 1, there would be a $0.02 increase. The revenue increase was listed as $261. In Tier 2, there would be an increase of $0.02, which would result in a revenue increase of $167. In Tier 3, there would be an increase of $0.02, which would result in a revenue increase of $231. In Tier 4, there would be an increase of $0.38. The revenue increase was listed at $3,175. He explained that the revenue increase in water sales would be $15,889. With the $5.25 increase in the base rate, which would be $15,445. The total would be approximately $31,000. Mr. Mouritsen clarified that those numbers were only residential and did not include any commercial. He did not believe that the slight increase was asking too much from residents. Example scenarios were shared.

Information about connections was reviewed. Mr. Mouritsen reported that out of 3,255 connections, there was only one three-inch meter, 10 two-inch meters, 15 inch-and-a-half meters, and 27 one-inch meters. Everything else had a three-quarter-inch meter. Mayor Rosenberg asked where the one-inch meters were in residential. Mr. Mouritsen did not know that information off hand but offered to look into that and report back. He believed they were single-family homes. 

City Manager, Brock Jacobsen, shared information about revenue, expense, and depreciation in the Water Department. He reported that revenues were much less than what was anticipated. That was good in the sense that the lower numbers might be related to conservation, but the revenue had been projected based on historical use. Only 72% was collected of what had been projected. For the last fiscal year, the expenditures were down as well and were at approximately 75% of the budget. As a whole, minus the operating income and impact fees, just under $2.1 million was collected. Even with the operating expenditures down, the costs were still $2.15 million. That meant there was still an operating loss of $54,000. Mr. Jacobsen discussed depreciation and explained that funds need to be put away to replace aging infrastructure. If the Water Department were still operating at a loss, it would be a struggle to put away necessary funds for the future. Eventually, there would be a lot of lines to address, which would be difficult without being able to fully fund the depreciation. Mr. Jacobsen noted that the $31,000 associated with the proposed water rate would not even cover the $54,000 operating loss. That being said, he acknowledged that it was a step in the right direction. He discussed the need for revenue.

Council Member Waite asked about the newly proposed base rate. He wondered if it would cover the fixed costs. Mr. Mouritsen explained that it would cover operations and maintenance costs. Council Member Waite pointed out that the base rate would be higher than in other communities. However, if it was covering the operations and maintenance, that made sense. Mr. Mouritsen pointed out that it covered operations and maintenance but did not address the necessary renewal and replacement. That was where the water rate would assist. He wanted the system to remain in good condition without failing pipes. It was noted that employees are fixing leaks several times a week. Council Member Waite loved the road plan for renewal and replacement, where the streets had been mapped out and there was a schedule in place. He wondered if it would be possible to do something similar for the water system. He thought it would be worthwhile to know what needed to be addressed as far as renewal and replacement needs and on what schedule. Mr. Mouritsen believed something like that could be put together. 

Council Member Waite discussed the water use on his property. He went back to look at the use in the current year compared to the previous year. The two main changes he made in the current year had to do with the addition of a recirculation pump and watering one less day per week. He was able to drop 10,000 gallons per month with those changes. He would still be hit with the Tier 4 charges, but he made efforts to reduce water use. Council Member Waite believed residents would need to make some similar changes to avoid the higher rates. He was surprised to hear that 649 connections would be in Tier 6. He appreciated where the proposed rates were coming from, but expressed concern that depreciation was not covered. There was discussion about the depreciation issues and the operating loss numbers. 

Council Member Hinton understood that July was a high month for usage. She wondered if too much would be collected throughout the year if the $3,175 referenced earlier was a monthly number rather than an annual number. She did not want to over-collect but felt it was important to address infrastructure needs. There needed to be clarity about the numbers presented. Mr. Jacobsen believed that it was monthly. Council Member Waite noted that certain months would be higher than others. During the winter months, the main increase would be the result of the base rate. The Council discussed the need to cover replacement costs. Council Member Waite believed the rates would encourage residents to make changes and reduce water use. There needs to be balance because removing too much turf could increase the heat index. It is important to conserve but still consider other factors. Mr. Mouritsen pointed out that the water rate would need to be revisited annually. Corrections could be made if there was not enough or too much collected.

Council Member Waite referenced the sheet that had been distributed to the Council. Tiers 4, 5, and 6, have higher rates. He wondered if Tier 4 was the cut-off where new construction needed to be under a certain amount. Mr. Mouritsen clarified that Tier 4 was between 24,000 to 30,000 gallons. There was discussion were had about surcharges from the water district. Council Member Waite explained that currently, there is a surcharge from the district if the use was over 36,000 gallons. He asked if this was a blend between what the water district recommended for current users versus new users. The current proposal is something he believed would result in turf removal in the City. That might be fine, but if there was a desire to maintain turf, Tier 5 would need to have more of an increase than Tier 4. It was not difficult to reach Tier 4 on a large lot.

Mayor Rosenberg asked if there was data about those in Tier 4 and those in Tier 5. Council Member Waite noted that there was connection information on the handout. Mr. Mouritsen explained that the information is based on existing usage. Currently, there are still Tiers 7 and 8.  That was rolled into Tier 6 to show a comparison of revenue that would be generated. The 640 connections listed were Tier 6, Tier 7, and Tier 8, rolled together. 

Mayor Rosenberg thought it made sense to continue to encourage some form of landscape reduction. It would be nice to be able to wean off of the water district because that is the highest-priced water that the City bought on the wholesale side. The City could produce water at just under $0.40, but when it was purchased from the water district, it was more than that. Conservation needs to be encouraged. If the community as a whole can conserve, the costs for the water will be less overall. He wanted people in the City to look into different ways to conserve water use. Mr. Mouritsen pointed out that there is a lot of leniency for people in the first three tiers. There are low water rates in the first three tiers, which he felt was an important way to encourage conservation. Council Member Mathis noted that 52% of users fell into the first three tiers. 

There was discussion about the proposed rates and the differences between each one. Mayor Rosenberg pointed out that whenever a tweak is made, it impacts the revenue numbers. Those numbers need to be taken into consideration before an adjustment is made. Mayor Rosenberg stressed the importance of residents finding ways to reduce their water consumption. Council Member Waite agreed that there were different ways to reduce the amount used. It was a lot more in the control of residents than something like power use was. Council Member Waite referenced residents who had above-ground swimming pools. It could be filled during low water use months as a way to avoid adding 5,000 gallons or 10,000 gallons to a summer month. There were a lot of different solutions that could be considered by residents to reduce water use overall and during peak months. He felt it would be ideal to even out the jumps between some of the tiers. 

It was suggested that the numbers be added to a spreadsheet so it would be possible to compare the different numbers between tiers. Council Member Waite believed the City was close to reaching something final. Mayor Rosenberg agreed but felt some additional tweaking needed to be done to the numbers. Additional discussions were had about the different tiers and the proposed rates. Council Member Waite pointed out that budgets are tight for a lot of residents. If it were possible to soften the blow for families who have tighter budgets but go into Tier 4 during the summer months, that would be beneficial. It was important to consider perceptions as well. Council Member Waite noted that one-fifth of the City is in the higher tiers. He wondered what the reasons for that might be. Mr. Mouritsen explained that a lot had to do with outdoor water use. 

There was a significant jump from Tier 3 to Tier 4 and a smaller jump from Tier 4 to Tier 5. Council Member Waite was not certain that made the most sense. There was support to change that to $2.35. Tier 5 could remain at $3.00 and more could be added to Tier 6, making it $4.30. It was possible to look into the numbers further and make some additional refinements. The Council discussed water rates in other communities. Council Member Mathis shared a minor correction for the tier levels. Minor adjustments needed to be made to the numbers. It was noted that the item would not be voted on during the current meeting. Mr. Jacobsen explained that if the Council is comfortable with what had been proposed and discussed, there would be a public hearing on August 26, 2023. That will need to be noticed tomorrow in order to meet the noticing guidelines. Council Members were supportive of that path forward for the item.

iv. Discussion and Action to Consider Approval for a Customer Cellular Web Portal for Water and Power Usage. Presented by Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director.

Mr. Mouritsen reported that the above agenda item relates to consideration for a customer cellular web portal for water and power usage in the amount of $28,000. $13,500 would be a one-time set-up fee and $14,500 would be an annual fee for the software itself. If there was a desire to continue to have the software, $14,500 would need to be added to the budget annually. Mr. Mouritsen suggested putting something in the utility bill and adding information to the website so residents would be aware of the customer cellular web portal. In order for it to become popular and used by a lot of residents, there would need to be an educational component. Mayor Rosenberg thought it would be beneficial for Staff and Council to use the portal and receive feedback. From there, it would be possible to determine whether it was beneficial and user-friendly. 

Council Member Hinton moved to TABLE Item #4, Considering Approval for a Customer Cellular Web Portal for Water and Power Usage. Council Member Mathis seconded the motion. Vote on Motion: Council Member Hinton-Aye; Council Member Mathis-Aye; Council Member Waite-Aye. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. Reports.

A. Mayor/Council Reports.

Council Member Mathis reported that the first Youth City Council Meeting took place the previous Wednesday. She was able to meet all five of the young adults. All of the Council Members were excited. She could have them come to a City Council Meeting to introduce themselves. 

Council Member Mathis stated that the Heritage Commission met last week. There were discussions about establishing design guidelines for commercial projects within the Historic District. There were approximately 10 residents who came to the meeting to listen. She noted that there would be another meeting in a week to continue that process. There were some design guidelines from a few other cities, such as Park City and Salt Lake, that would be examined. Mayor Rosenberg wondered if there was a desire to have those discussions before there was a meeting with the Planning Commission and City Council. Council Member Mathis explained that the next meeting would start the discussions. From there, a joint meeting could be held. 

Planning and Economic Development Manager, Jim McNulty, reported that Heber City has guidelines that reference both “shall” and “should.”  It explained that "shall" was a requirement whereas "should" was considered to be a suggestion. Something similar could be done in the City. Council Member Waite noted that a resident had asked him about the current design guidelines, but he had never seen a digital version of those. There was no search function on the current City website, so it made it difficult to find the information. Council Member Mathis believed that could be added. It would be easy enough to scan that document and share it with Council Members. 

Council Member Hinton met about Swiss Days and the puzzle unveiling. There was a request that the Council and Mayor handle the artist and dancers that day. Additionally, there had been discussions about how the puzzles would be sold from a logistical perspective. The artist would stay to be in the Parade on Saturday. A determination needed to be made about the puzzle types being ordered. She wondered if the Council Members were interested in any 100-piece puzzles. It was noted that there was a preference for 500 and 1,000-piece puzzles. 

Council Member Waite had nothing to report to the City Council. 

Mayor Rosenberg reported that there was a design meeting on the Graveyard Wash. It did not look like it would be bid until the end of the year as some issues were still being worked out. A Water Group Meeting was scheduled for August 24, 2023. He believed the conservation standards were approved recently, so that was still moving forward. Mayor Rosenberg asked what needed to be discussed before the combined meeting takes place.  It was noted that there would be discussions about House Bill (“H.B.”) 392. There were a few Zoom calls with the Hurricane Fire District and the communities involved in the H.B. 392 effort with the County. There were some questions about the Legislation and an attempt was being made to provide answers. He noted that there were still some unknowns about how much flexibility members would have.

Mr. Mouritsen had a question about the Water Master Plan update. He wondered when the impact fee would be put into effect. He thought October 1 would be best. Council Members believed it made sense for it to be effective immediately. Mayor Rosenberg asked if there was a time period that needed to pass before the rate could be implemented. Mr. Jacobsen believed it was 90 days from the day of approval. As for the water rates, that date could be chosen. It was suggested that water rates be done based on the date of approval and that there be 90 days for the impact fees. Council Member Waite suggested making it clean and having it at the start of a billing cycle.  

Mr. Jacobsen reported that Ms. Shelley received an email from someone with the County elections. It was requested that there not be a polling location in Santa Clara. All of the election workers are now employees of the County and they do not have the staff or equipment to have a polling location within the City. There was a desire to have everything done at the Dixie Center. He reiterated that it was suggested that the polling location in Santa Clara be given up. The justification was that it was a Federal election, and it would only be done for this year. However, he noted that there was a Federal election in two years as well. He was not supportive of the request but understood the rationale behind it. There was discussion about what was suggested and whether other cities were asked to do the same. Mr. Jacobsen stated that he would find out whether cities with polling locations had been approached with the request as well.

6. Executive Session.

There was no Executive Session.

7. Adjournment.

Council Member Waite moved to ADJOURN the City Council Meeting. Council Member Mathis seconded the motion. The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council.

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 6:26 p.m.



__________________________________
Chris Shelley
City Recorder

Approved:  					
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